
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION

THE METROPOLITAN SCHOOL DISTRICT OF WASHINGTON TOWNSHIP

MARION COUNTY, INDIANA

Regular Meeting, June 10, 2009 - 7:00 p.m.

Present:        Mr. Kite, Mrs. Spann Roddy, Ms. Harris and Mr. Wright

Absent:  
Mr. Dzwonar

Others: Dr. Mervilde, Mrs. Sutton, Mr. Doss, Dr. Ewing, Dr. Farrell, Dr. Hibbard, Mrs. Reynolds, Shawnee Ames, Kenneth and Samantha Franklin, Sylvia Lane, Susie Bremen, CE Quandt, Kathy Levine, Bill Turner, April Oldham, Shawn Wright Browner, Bill Turner, Diane Mount, Teresa Duwe, Lara Pastore, Carol Pierobon-Hofer
Presiding:
Mr. Kite, President


Mr. Kite called the Regular Meeting to order at 7:00 pm with the recitation of the pledge of allegiance led by Mr. Doss.

Approval Consent Agenda


Dr. Mervilde recommended that the Board approve the Consent Agenda including the following items:

· Approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 28, 2009 and the May 28, 2009, and June 3, 2009 Memoranda of Executive Session 
· Approval of Claims Docket totaling $1,673,999.41
· The Personnel Report which includes: Certified Personnel – Four New Appointments (3), (4), (5), (6); One Resignation (12); Classified Personnel –Two New Appointments (12), (13); Two Resignations (9), (10); and an Addendum to the Personnel Report which includes One Certified Resignation (13).
· Approval or Acceptance of Non-competitive Grants, Gifts and Donations – There was one non-competitive grant presented for approval – the 2009 Remediation and Preventive Remediation Grant in the amount of $163,200

Ms. Harris moved approval of the Consent Agenda as presented.  Mr. Wright seconded.  Passed 4-0.

Dr. Mervilde asked Ms. Sylvia Lane, Principal of Eastwood Middle to join him at the podium.  Ms. Lane has been named the Director of Cultural Competency and Student Programs effective July 1, 2009.  Ms. Lane will relocate to the Community and Education Center and become a member of the Superintendent’s Cabinet.  
Recognitions
2009 IPL Golden Apple Award Winners

Diane Mount, April Oldham and Carol Pierobon-Hofer are among this year’s recipients of the 2009 IPL Golden Apple Awards.  The awards honor outstanding Central Indiana and Pike County educators who creatively use math, science or technology in the classroom to inspire and motivate improved student achievement.  Each teacher won $2,000 and a trophy.  The teacher’s school also received $1,000.

Diane Mount – Ninth Grade Earth Science Teacher – J. Everett Light Career Center. Diane’s project was titled Our Place in Space.  Students explored the vastness of the starry sky with a portable planetarium, reviewed a star’s life cycle, explored more than 35 galaxies using photos taken fro the Hubble Space telescope and wrote stories about characters in space who witnessed the universe as it was formed.

April Oldham – Special Education Teacher, Fifth Grade, Allisonville Elementary School.  April’s students were able to see the connections through her Points, Planes and Polygons unit, which engaged them in the learning process.  The project was designed for a variety of different learning styles. She used interactive whiteboards so students were able to draw, measure and calculate by manipulating virtual tools.   The hands on lesson made it easier for students to extend their thinking.
Carol Pierobon-Hofer – English as a Second Language – Fox Hill Elementary School.  Carol designed the My Thermometer is Bilingual…Just Like Me unit to help students who speak Spanish at home and English at school teach other students about Fahrenheit and Celsius.  Students taught the concepts to their monolingual classmates by reading a book they created themselves illustrated with pictures they took.

Superintendent's Announcements 


The Indiana Urban Schools Association Summer Conference will be held June 17-18.  About 21 people will attend including two Board members.  Dr. Dr. Mervilde reminded the Board that an Executive Session is scheduled for June 16, 2009 at 6:00 p.m. The Dates for the Indiana Urban Schools Association Meetings will be given to the Board.  The GED Graduation will be held at Northview Middle School on Thursday, June 11, 2009.

He congratulated Dr. Hibbard, Mrs. Reynolds, Dr. Ewing, Dr. Farrell and others who were involved in planning the Administrative Retreat.  Dr. Hibbard brought in an expert Dr. Thomas Many who is a superintendent in Illinois.  Dr. Many talked to the group about the power of Professional Learning Communities and collaboration.  
Comments from the Public
Mr. Bill Turner talked to the Board about the Youth Works Indy Program that is funded with stimulus money.  This program allows students to go to school for half of the day and work in jobs the other half.  North Central students are involved in the program.
Action Items

1. Approval of Textbook Rental and Instructional Fees – Dr. Ewing

Because social studies textbooks were adopted this year at the elementary level, textbook rental rates will increase to cover the cost of the new adoptions.  Increases will be $8.00 in grades one, three and four; $7.00 in grade two; and $10 in grade five.  The technology instructional fee will increase by $1.00 at each grade level.

Middle school textbook rental rates and instructional fees will continue to be charged according to the specific courses taken by each student.  The costs of newly adopted textbooks and materials in social studies will increase textbook rental rates by $6.00 in grade six, $10 in grade seven; and $4.00 in grade eight.  In addition instructional fees will increase by $3.00 in grades six, seven and eight.  The technology instructional fee will increase by $1.00 and $2.00 for science.


High school textbook rental rates and instructional fees will continue to be charged according to the specific courses taken by each student.  The costs of newly adopted textbooks in social studies will increase textbook rental rates at the high school level.  There are also a number of increases in instructional fees at the high school level which would include J. Everett Light.  


Mr. Wright moved approval of textbook rental and instructional fees as presented.  Ms. Harris seconded.  Passed 4-0.

2. Approval of Contract with Electronic Benefits Software Vendor A.D.A.M. – Mr. Doss

This software will allow for online tracking information with regard to employee benefits.  It will also streamline the process in Human Resources and Payroll minimizing mistakes and will also allow for some savings.  Intake meetings will be held with all new hires in an effort to learn the software.  The Board had questions and comments.

Mr. Wright moved approval of the Agreement with Electronic Benefits Software Vendor A.D.A.M.  Mrs. Spann Roddy seconded.  Passed 4-0.

3. Approval of Administrative and Classified Employees Salaries, Benefits and Adjustments for 2008-2009 – Mr. Doss

The Board had received information on the Administrative and Classified Employees salaries, benefits and adjustments prior to the meeting.    Mr. Doss asked for approval of the 2008-2009 salaries, benefits and adjustments.


Ms. Harris moved approval of the 2008-2009 Administrative and Classified Employees Salaries, Benefits and Adjustments as presented.  Mrs. Spann Roddy seconded.  Passed 4-0.

4. Approval of Superintendent’s Cabinet Salaries and Benefit Adjustments for 2009-2010 – Mr. Doss


The Board had received information on the Superintendent’s Cabinet Salaries and Benefit Adjustments for 2009-2010 prior to the meeting.  Ms. Harris asked Mr. Doss to give a brief summary of the changes. 

Ms. Harris moved approval of the Superintendent’s Cabinet Salaries and Benefit Adjustments for 2009-2010 as presented.  Mr. Wright seconded.  Passed 4-0.

5. Approval of AT&T Contract – Mr. Licata


Mr. Licata explained that this is a 36 month contract that is connected to the Voice Over IP System.  This contract is for two lines in the amount of $980 per month for three years.   

Ms. Harris moved approval of the AT&T contract in the amount of $980 per month for three years as presented.  Mrs. Spann Roddy seconded.  Passed 4-0.

6. Resolution to Extend Roll Over Warrant Beyond June 30, 2009 – Mr. Licata


This Resolution deals with money being borrowed from the Indiana Bond Bank and will extend the Roll Over Resolution that was needed to borrow money in 2008 because the district  had not received all of the property tax money.


Ms. Harris moved approval of the Resolution to Extend Roll Over Warrant Beyond June 30, 2009 as presented.  Mr. Wright seconded.  Passed 4-0.

7.
Resolution to Approve 2009 Midyear Borrowing-A – Mr. Licata

Mr. Licata explained that the next two Resolutions are for the midyear borrowing we have done for the past three years.  The midyear borrowing is split this time between A and B. The District does one borrowing at the beginning of the year in late January or early February and by the time we get to midyear, since we have not begun to receive property tax revenues, we need to do another midyear borrowing to make sure the District can continue paying the bills.  Midyear Borrowing- A is a flexible note with a due date after settlement or December 31, 2009 or whichever is later.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.

Ms. Harris moved approval of the Resolution to Approve 2009 Midyear Borrowing-A as presented.  Mr. Wright seconded.  Passed 4-0.

8.
Resolution to Approve 2009 Midyear Borrowing-B – Mr. Licata


Midyear Borrowing-B is due and payable by December 31, 2009.   


Ms. Harris moved approval of the Resolution to Approve 2009 Midyear Borrowing-B as presented.  Mr. Wright seconded.  Passed 4-0.
Information Items
1. College Admissions Update – Mr. Quandt and Mrs. Bremen

Mr. Quandt explained that North Central High School is very fortunate to have a full-time college admissions program.  The program is very comprehensive and has a financial partnership with the Center for College Costs, academic support for all advanced classes, parent workshops, admission strategies and workshops for students and parents.  This is a unique program among public schools.  

Mr. Quandt also noted that again this year North Central is ranked in the top 1.1% of high schools by Newsweek.  Out of 25,000 high schools, North Central placed 515.  He introduced Mrs. Susie Bremen, North Central’s Coordinator for College Counseling.  Mrs. Bremen was an admissions officer at Butler University prior to taking the position at North Central High School.

Mrs. Bremen told the Board that North Central’s guidance department is the only Indiana public high school with a full-time professional college counselor.  In this position she provides college counseling for students in grades 9-12.  Programming is provided throughout the year for test preparation and essay writing.  A three day workshop is held for rising seniors in June on college essay writing and the college search and application process.  Programming is also provided throughout the year for test preparation and essay writing.  

In the fall more than 100 college admission representatives visited North Central to meet with students.  Mrs. Bremen is available to meet individually with students and parents in the spring of their junior year and throughout their senior year.  Eleven counselors in the guidance department receive ongoing professional development and competency in college counseling.  North Central is widely considered to be a national “best practices” college counseling model.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.
Board Comments/Liaison Reports


Mr. Kite, Ms. Harris and Mr. Dzwonar attended the IB celebration.  It was nice to see Mr. Gulde accept the mantel from Mrs. Libby as the IB/AP Coordinator.

Ms. Harris said it was nice to see the level of personalization where students where able to thank the teachers who played a significant role in their education while attending North Central.


Mr. Kite thanked everyone who prepared for the Board/Cabinet Retreat.

Mrs. Spann Roddy read a statement regarding losing two African American Administrators as noted on the Personnel Report.  She said her sincere hope is that these very important positions are filled with highly qualified individuals who will be able to maintain the success of our schools and our children’s success.  She also said it is her hope that other African Americans or qualified minority candidates that meet our standards are sought after to fill those positions in order to represent the diversity that our Township and schools have.
Adjournment


There being no further business, Mr. Kite adjourned the meeting at 8:30 p.m.


We herby certify that the foregoing constitute the minutes of the Board of Education of the Metropolitan School District of Washington Township for the Board’s Regular Meeting occurring on June 10, 2009 as approved by the Board on June 24, 2009. 
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Mr. Donald B. Kite, President
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Mr. Anthony S. Dzwonar, Secretary
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